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TOPIC:
The Ten Big Issues Confronting TCNJ, Revisited

In November 1998, the Faculty Senate unanimously approved a document entitled, “The Ten Big Issues Confronting TCNJ.”  This semester the Senate has revisited this report.  At its meeting on 12 May 2004, the Faculty Senate voted unanimously to approve the following document for your consideration.  We have compressed the previous ten issues into nine.
Under the heading of PROCESS, we include three issues: Governance, Strategic Planning, and Decision Making.
Under the heading of TEACHING AND SCHOLARSHIP, we include four issues: Learning and Student Growth, Scholarship, The Library and Information Technology, and Adjunct Faculty.

Under the heading of STUDENTS, we include two issues: Diversity in a Global Context and Affordability. 





Part One: Process
Governance 
In November 1998 the Faculty Senate indicated that the governance system was in a state of disarray. Governance was marginalized and ineffective, and there was little confidence in its processes and procedures. In response to this situation President Gitenstein convened a small working group in March 1999 consisting of several members of the Senate Executive Board, the SGA, and the Steering Committee to review the governance system and make recommendations. This group’s final report, submitted to the President in August 1999, provided the framework for a complete restructuring of the governance system. The Steering Committee convened a governance writing group which, after extensive consultation with all stakeholders, designed a new governance system for the college, Governance 2000.
The Faculty Senate judges that the new governance system has been a success. The system now has legitimacy, and stakeholders know better than they did before what issues are being addressed and how they are being addressed. In addition, there has been a substantial reduction in the time it takes for an issue to be presented, discussed, and resolved. Finally, communication between faculty leadership and the administration has vastly improved, and there is an improved atmosphere of collegial decision-making.

The improved aspects of the new system include each of the following: a 10-step process was replaced with a 3-step process; governance entities that used to advise now recommend; monthly meetings between the Senate leadership and the Provost now take place; the numbers of committees and advisory councils were reduced and their function was streamlined; vice-chairs of committees now attend one meeting of the Steering Committee each month; a five-year review was added and is now taking place; an up-to-date governance website has been established and maintained; and yearly information sessions on governance are hosted by the Steering Committee.

Nevertheless, the governance system could benefit from additional improvements.  The Steering Committee should be more proactive in advertising how issues are brought forward to be addressed through governance.  Particular attention should be paid to informing the Staff Senate and the SGA.  The distinction between policy and procedure needs to be clarified.  Governance entities need better to understand what it means when a recommendation is accepted by the administration, but implementation has not yet occurred. 

Greater opportunity for faculty input on budgetary policy needs to be brought back into governance. This could either be in the form of a Budget Advisory Council that reports directly to the Committee on Planning and Priorities (CPP), or it could be included in an updated version of the charge to CPP itself.
The five-year review currently taking place should consider whether committees and advisory councils are performing the tasks assigned to them.  As is discussed below in the section on Strategic Planning, the Committee on Planning and Priorities should concentrate on planning, and the Steering Committee should charge CPP with matters of planning rather than implementation.
The administration has the authority to make decisions outside of governance.  It may also need to define constraints that impinge on a matter under discussion in governance.  In either instance, the administration should explain its position.  The roles of groups that lie outside of the governance structure, such as conference committees, task forces, and design teams, must be more clearly defined, and there needs to be clear way for their conclusions to be brought back into governance.
Strategic Planning


In 1998 the Senate reported that there were serious problems with strategic planning.  For almost twenty years, the College had only one strategic goal: to raise SAT scores and class ranks of incoming students.  As a result, the College recruited increasingly capable students only to present them with an insufficiently demanding curriculum.   Moreover, the Senate concluded that the administration had “systematically excluded faculty and staff” from the planning process.  The authors of the report called for change: “effective strategic planning requires a shared vision.” 


Five years later, this situation is considerably improved, and progress continues to be made.  The new administration has worked to make the planning process more open and inclusive.  It also committed itself to mission-based planning.  In 1999-2000, it convened a Planning and Priorities Council which, with the assistance of eight task forces, created a Mission Statement and a set of Core Values for the institution.  These were submitted to the Board of Trustees by the President and formally accepted in December 2000.  In addition, the College governance system was streamlined, as explained in the section above on Governance.

During the current curricular transformation, faculty, staff, and students have been actively involved in the process of review and planning.  The new Staff Senate has provided staff members with a venue for input they lacked before.  In addition, faculty, staff, and students have been active in the creation of a number of reports and recommendations that have helped to shape the direction of the transformed curriculum.

Central to the process of strategic planning is the work of the Committee on Planning and Priorities (CPP), which is charged with “making recommendations concerning the Strategic Plan, including the mission, goals and objectives, budgeting (i.e., long range and verification of the annual budget’s support of the Strategic Plan), facilities, information resources, major new initiatives, marketing, and liaison with professional societies and accrediting agencies.”  The CPP is also to receive input from the Marketing Advisory Council and the Development and Alumni Advisory Council.

To date CPP has not yet fulfilled its charge.  It has had its successes; in particular, CPP has worked over the last two years in conjunction with the Provost to create a “Comprehensive Planning Framework.”  However, because this process was instituted just last year, it has not yet had time to become an integral part of the College’s institutional routine.  In addition, because so much energy and attention have been devoted over the last three years to the transformation of faculty and student workload, this “Comprehensive Planning Framework” has not had the chance to operate under normal institutional conditions.

 
Perhaps because of this intense focus on transformation and its immediate, pressing concerns, CPP has not played a meaningful role in establishing mission-based medium-to-long-range strategic priorities, which lie at the heart of its charge.  Therefore, it is our recommendation that CPP pursue its charge in establishing mission-based medium-to-long-term priorities relating to such critical College concerns as admissions/recruitment, construction/facilities, and the budget.  By fulfilling its charge, CPP will provide faculty, staff, and students with an essential governance venue for establishing, reviewing, and changing the College’s strategic priorities.  The Steering Committee should make sure that it directs planning issues to CPP, while sending matters of policy implementation elsewhere.
Decision Making 
In 1998 the Faculty Senate concluded that the decision making process at TCNJ was “deeply flawed,” rigidly centralized, lacking in collegiality, and that it created low morale. The report recommended a new approach, based on mutual respect and a commitment to the open exchange of ideas.  Progress has been made over the past five years, but flaws still remain.

TCNJ’s administrative structure has been much changed since 1998.  The Office of the Provost is now responsible for academic affairs as well as most other major college operations. Two Vice Provosts, one for Academic Programs and Initiatives, the other for Research and Faculty Development, assist the Provost.  The Office of Academic Grants and Sponsored Research (OAGSR) has been established.  The College has been organized into seven schools, each with a Dean and Assistant Dean.  All Deans and Assistant Deans have been hired within the last several years.  At the same time new administrators are attempting to establish effective working relationships in new organizational arrangements, the College has committed itself to an ambitious transformation of faculty and student work.
How has decision making fared under these demanding conditions?  There are many things to commend.  The new governance system works well and provides timely recommendations.  The administration, sharing with the faculty a commitment to the new culture of high expectations, has repeatedly indicated its support for collegial decision making.  All key documents are posted on the web.  In other respects, however, decision making could be improved.  From the perspective of the faculty, the decision making process often involves a jarring mix of protracted and wearisome discussions, followed by abrupt decisions.  The administration consults regularly with the Faculty Senate and its Executive Board, but other faculty find administrators inaccessible and some schools and departments feel disconnected from decision making.  The administration frequently creates ad hoc task forces and design teams, raising faculty concerns that important issues may be moved outside of governance and left unresolved.  The administration sometimes raises issues in such a way as to suggest that preconceived results are expected.  
Decision making would be enhanced if departments and schools were given greater responsibilities—combined with accountability.  Department chairs advocate for the needs of their faculty.  They lead by example and encourage their colleagues to perform at a high level.  Deans likewise should combine advocacy and leadership.  They need a strong working relationship with faculty and chairs, and with the upper-level administrators to whom they report.  The Provost should enlarge the sphere of responsibility for deans and chairs, while at the same time continuing to define broad academic objectives.  The college will function more efficiently when power is responsibly shared.
Part Two: Teaching and Scholarship

Learning and Student Growth

In November 1998 the Faculty Senate devoted two parts of its “Ten Big Issues” memorandum to “Learning” and “Student Growth and Development.”  When this document is reread five years later, it appears that there is considerable overlap between the two sections.  We shall attempt here to bring these two points together.


The 1998 section on “Learning” pointed out four issues.  These included the need to create time for faculty members to support their development as teacher-scholars, the need for adequate class space dedicated to each discipline as well as additional space to promote faculty/student interaction, and the need for computer hardware and support staff to enable widespread use of technology.  Transformation has clearly addressed the first need, and the rewards for student learning should be great.  Many academic buildings have been erected since 1998, addressing the second need to a substantial degree, although in some instances insufficient concern has been paid to departmental requests during the design process.  The School of Education and several departments still lack adequate, modernized, discipline-appropriate space.   Computer hardware is much more widely available; continuing needs are addressed in the section below on The Library and Information Technology.


The fourth issue raised in the “Learning” section of the 1998 document was the need for departments to have a greater role in pedagogical decisions, especially class size, course and program curricula, and advising/mentoring.  Important progress has been made since 1998, when the academic administration still proscribed many seminar-sized classes.  The Provost now encourages departments to adopt a “bimodal” pattern of course enrollment, so that a rich variety of smaller enrollment seminars may be part of the transformed TCNJ curriculum.  Departments do need to enroll approximately 23 students per course, but with substantial variation around that average.  Transformation has generated some curricular disagreements between faculty and departments, on the one hand, and deans and school curriculum committees on the other.  The latter should eschew the temptation to micromanage.  The teaching faculty should enjoy the benefit of the doubt on curricular matters.
Advising remains a problem at TCNJ.  The Developmental Advisement Task Force, convened in 2002-03, suggested a number of new approaches.  Some progress has taken place, with a reorganization now started in Academic Services and with the creation of electronic program planners.  Greater cooperation between Academic Services, faculty, and students continues to be needed.  The task force urged students to take responsibility for seeking accurate information and constructive mentoring, it urged faculty to see advisement a principal form of service to the college, and it recommended establishing an advisory council to oversee advisement.
The 1998 section on Student Growth and Development noted that TCNJ defined success simply on the basis of matriculating a talented student body, rather than by emphasizing what students gain during their time here.  The Faculty Senate asked for more systematic efforts to challenge our students.  Our concerns in this area were increased by the results of the National Survey for Student Engagement, which showed that the average amount of weekly time for out-of-class preparation reported by TCNJ students was modest at best.  Transformation should do much to rectify these wasted opportunities.
Transformation demands high standards.  We have promised students more intensive learning experiences; we need to honor this commitment.  A rigorous, demanding education for our students is the College’s single most important priority.   A culture of high expectations must be nourished.  Curricular innovation must be expected, supported, and rewarded.  Ongoing, open conversations about standards must take place.  Academic integrity must be emphasized; students must be held responsible for the honest use of electronic and printed sources.
Faculty members must give high priority to effective teaching.  We need to create a venue or venues for faculty to discuss teaching practices, develop new teaching skills, and receive training in the use of technology.  The recent survey of the faculty by Academic Affairs exploring needs in this area is an important first step; it should be pursued.

Students with special needs – including those with physical or learning disabilities, those whose first language is not English, and those who come to the College with insufficient academic preparation – require better support.  Sufficient tutoring services and realistic advising must be available to assist students facing difficulties.  As noted below in the section on Diversity in a Global Context, the faculty supports the admission of a diverse student body; we also want all students to succeed once they are here.
Scholarship
In 1998 the Faculty Senate noted that TCNJ had failed to provide sufficient institutional support to “build and sustain a faculty of teacher-scholars.”  Recognizing that definitions of scholarship vary from discipline to discipline, the Senate urged departments and schools to develop clearly understood standards.  It called for the College to establish “clear, consistent standards and expectations for scholarly accomplishment,” especially as regards reappointment, tenure, and promotion.  It also identified a “common thread” of “time and resources” that was needed to support scholarship across the disciplines, and suggested that more could be done to nurture “an environment that fosters the exchange of ideas and interactions between faculty.”
During the past five years, significant progress has been made.  A new administration has given laudable priority to the concerns raised by the Faculty Senate in 1998.  One of the key reasons for embarking on transformation was to establish the base teaching load at 3-3.  In addition, the administration has promised to continue to make available 12 FTEs of SOSA alternate assignment, so that annually 96 faculty with strong scholarly productivity or promise will have 3-2 teaching loads.   This level of SOSA support may need to be increased.  Teacher-scholars who subject their own work to peer review are best able to challenge students.  Faculty scholarship undergirds the culture of high expectations discussed just above in the section on Learning and Student Growth.
The Office of Academic Grants and Sponsored Research (OAGSR) was created to support faculty scholarship.  It provides institutional assistance heretofore unavailable for those seeking grants, as with the recent appointment of a pre-award specialist.  Some difficulties have arisen, however, because OAGSR has adopted new policies and procedures, designed to address compliance issues.  OAGSR may not fully understand its own procedures, with the result that faculty have been delayed or diverted from fulfilling the goals of a grant.  OAGSR and faculty need to resolve disagreements regarding alleged interference with research direction and personnel selection, and about the lack of an “intellectual property rights” policy.
The potential for increased exchange of ideas has not been fully realized, in part because of the demands imposed by transformation during the past several years.  It does appear, however, that more can be done now that the transformed system is in place.  The new schedule grid provides two weekly slots at lunchtimes on Thursday and Friday to promote such exchanges.

Much has also been done to standardize expectations for scholarly accomplishment.  In 2001 the new administration worked though governance to redefine standards for reappointment and tenure.  These standards “embrace the model of a professor as teacher-scholar” because “a  serious and continuing commitment to scholarship complements and enriches teaching of the first order.”   At present CFA is working to realign the promotions document, which dates to 1997, with the more recently defined standards for reappointment and tenure.

Significant work still needs to be done in defining scholarship within disciplines.  As noted in the CFA report of May 2003, some schools and departments have done more in this area than others.  Schools and departments should provide written expectations for scholarship to junior faculty, including a rubric under which the quality of a publication will be determined.
The Library and Information Technology

In 1998 the Faculty Senate raised a number of concerns about the library and information technology (IT).  Among these were the need for a new library facility, along with more library staffing and an increase in the library acquisitions budget.  It was assumed the library and IT would remain under the leadership of the dean of the library.

In the past five years much has changed.  After considerable planning for renovating the existing library building, a decision was made to build an entirely new facility.  That building is now under construction and should be open for use by Fall 2005.  The new library promises to become a vibrant center of the academic community. 
 Library faculty lines have increased from 10 to 12 positions since 1998, a commendable reversal of previous patterns.  However, the library acquisitions budget remains about where it was in 1998, at approximately 1.3 percent of the college budget.   Even though electronic databases have dramatically improved access to key research materials, the two percent goal for acquisitions urged in 1998 should be realized.
The new library will be central to the culture of high expectations at TCNJ.  Faculty and library staff share a responsibility to make sure that all students invest deeply in printed media.  In today’s internet age students often gravitate toward electronic media.  Within the past decade there has been an explosion of useful information that is available electronically.  Nevertheless, students need to be instructed about judging the quality of the electronic media, and they need to recognize that much essential material is unavailable electronically.
IT and the library have reorganized under separate leadership since 1998.  Thanks to the dedication and hard work of the IT staff, basic services such as e-mail and internet access are now taken for granted at TCNJ.  The creation and continuing development of the SOCS software is a great success.  The faculty have eagerly embraced “smart” classrooms and would like to see more of them.  Several difficulties remain to be addressed, however.  Departments with technologically challenging curricula require more assistance than the IT staff has yet provided.   Additional IT staff should combine expertise in computing with academic training in the fields they support.  Existing IT policies that rule out particular hardware and software are applied too rigidly and fail to take into account particular cases that have a sound academic basis.  Work done in some computer labs cannot be exported all “smart” classrooms.  Most broadly, steps need to be taken to improve communication between IT and the faculty.

Adjunct Faculty


In 1998 the Faculty Senate argued that TCNJ departments rely too heavily on adjunct faculty. In addition, the adjunct faculty members were characterized as underpaid and not fully integrated into the life of the College. To remedy the problems, the Faculty Senate recommended that the College should: 1) raise adjunct faculty salaries to levels comparable to other highly selective colleges and universities; 2) establish compensation scales that account for both qualifications and experience; 3) administer teaching evaluations in all courses taught by adjunct faculty; and 4) reduce the number of classes taught by adjunct faculty to about 15% of the total.


Over the past five semesters, inflation-adjusted average adjunct faculty pay at TCNJ increased modestly, by 16%. Pay rates rose both because of higher per credit contract rates and payments above the contract rate. Nonetheless, the pay offered to adjunct faculty compares poorly with that offered at other highly selective colleges and universities.  The greater demands of the transformed system also suggest that adjunct faculty pay rates should be increased significantly.  Faculty teaching transformed courses are expected to devote additional time to each course.


The data indicate that a portion of adjunct faculty is paid above the contract rate. We believe that this flexibility is necessary in areas where the supply of adjunct faculty is tight and to reward adjunct faculty for qualifications and experience. However, the process through which adjunct faculty pay is raised above the contract rate should be based on written rules that apply across all schools in the College. 

  
Adjunct faculty at TCNJ are used most extensively in the School of Education and in the School of Art, Media, and Music.  The reasons are clear: most teacher supervision is performed by adjunct faculty, and many one-on-one music lessons are staffed by adjunct faculty.  In other respects, however, the use of adjunct faculty appears excessive: they staff a disproportionately large number of 100-level courses.  The college wisely plans to staff First Seminars with full-time faculty.

 
It is important to recognize both the contributions of adjunct faculty at TCNJ and the limitations on those contributions.  Many adjunct faculty provide quality instruction for a small fraction of what it would cost if provided by full-time faculty.  Yet their dedication and loyalty to the College are poorly rewarded.  Adjunct faculty can provide specific expertise in low-enrollment areas or newly emerging areas, thereby allowing the College to respond to curricular needs without making costly long-term commitments to tenure-track faculty lines.  On the other hand, it is difficult to rely on adjunct faculty instructors to advise on student research projects, create new classes and programs, or build a research culture.  It is also difficult for adjunct faculty to provide the level of interaction with students expected of full-time faculty under the transformed curriculum. Accordingly, the College should attempt to reduce the proportion of core classes taught by adjunct faculty, while maintaining average class and providing greater compensation for those adjunct faculty who continue to teach here. 
Part Three: Students

Diversity in a Global Context

In 1998 the Faculty Senate challenged the College to attract a more diverse student body and create an environment in which diversity would be “more than a hollow slogan.”  The Senate also urged development of a more international curriculum, including more attention to the study of foreign languages and more opportunity to study abroad.

Since the beginning of her tenure at TCNJ, President Gitenstein has made plain her commitment to increase the numbers of African-American and Hispanic students at TCNJ, and the Office of Admissions has made this a priority.  However, enrollment data suggest that the College has struggled to hold its own.  Notwithstanding hard work in the admissions office and a substantial commitment of scholarship funds, TCNJ competes for minority students with the top colleges and universities in the country.

The steady increase in minority applicants over the past five years is encouraging.  In order to increase the number of admitted minority students who actually enroll, additional scholarship aid will be crucial.  We commend the administration for developing the EOF Promise Awards, a commitment to meet the needs of between 80 and 110 low-income students annually, and the Chairman of the Board scholarship program, which targets students from low-income school districts.  We urge the College to commit additional funds to these and similar programs in order to increase both racial and socioeconomic diversity.  As in 1998, we also urge the College to reach out to the full spectrum of recent immigrants, large numbers of whom reside in New Jersey, and to those with differing sexual orientations.

The College faculty would like to become more involved in admissions policies.  Since the overhaul of the governance system several years ago, when the Committee on Admissions, Advisement, and Retention was disbanded, faculty members have had little input.  We believe that faculty have a perspective that could benefit the College in two areas.  First, faculty should be involved in helping to set policies for diversity in admissions and in considering marketing and enrollment strategies to increase diversity.  Second, faculty could provide useful input into enrollment management issues, such as the numbers and types of students admitted to specific departments and schools.  

Diversity also involves the experiences of students once they enroll.  The retention and graduation rates for minority students lag significantly behind college norms.  We recognize that these problems are not unique to TCNJ; nevertheless, the College needs to give a high priority to issues of retention and graduation at the program, department, and school levels.  We recommend that the College consider developing additional programs, on the model of Women in Learning and Leadership, that combine academics, leadership training, and community involvement.  

The 1998 document noted that “much more could be done to internationalize TCNJ’s curriculum and undergraduate experience.”  One notable success since then is the establishment of an undergraduate major in International Studies.  In addition, the Department of Modern Languages now offers a major in Spanish and classes through the intermediate level in Arabic, Chinese, Japanese, Russian, Portuguese, and Hebrew.  The percentage of students taking non-Western languages has more than doubled since 1998.  We applaud this trend, but we are concerned that as a result of academic transformation, fewer students may be required to study a foreign language.  

Growing numbers of TCNJ students now study abroad—over 100 during the Spring 2004 semester, with at least 70 more to follow this summer and another 60 next fall.  The Global Programs office oversees semester abroad experiences, global student teaching, and summer tours offered by TCNJ faculty.  However, student participation in study abroad programs could and should increase.  The College should give study abroad a higher priority.  Faculty mentors should make sure that students know about the array of opportunities that now exist, including some with attractively low prices.  Departments should arrange requirements and provide advisement so that all students have the option to study abroad.  
In June 2003, the Task Force on Cross-Cultural Experience responded to President Gitenstein’s charge “to develop a proposal for affording every undergraduate student at The College of New Jersey a substantial cross-cultural experience, including opportunities for study abroad, second language acquisition, and appropriate community engagement.”   The Task Force’s report provides a thoughtful model for promoting cross-cultural competence and makes recommendations for putting the model into practice.  We believe that the proposed model could do much to promote diversity in a global context, and we urge that the College move to implement it.   
Affordability
 
The 1998 report had a section entitled “Affordability.”  It addressed three related matters: the danger that higher education was becoming too expensive for many lower and middle income families to afford, New Jersey’s sorry record of support for public higher education, and the need for TCNJ to enlarge its base of charitable giving.  Let us approach these in reverse order.
President Gitenstein has taken major steps in the right direction on fundraising and development.  David Tiffany, hired as Vice President of Development and Alumni Affairs in 2001, has rebuilt his staff and is giving fundraising a far higher priority and visibility than it has had before at TCNJ.  These efforts are beginning to bear fruit.  Fundraising increased from   $712,226 in FY 1998 to $2,247,196 in FY 2004 (as of March 31). 
President Gitenstein also deserves high marks for her tenacious battle a year ago to persuade the legislature to restore some of the support for higher education that the governor originally proposed to cut in FY 2004.  Keeping the Outstanding Scholars Recruitment Program (OSRP) in place was a particularly notable accomplishment.  It is to be hoped that higher education in general, and TCNJ in particular, will be in a better position this year.

Nevertheless, the long-run national trends in public support for higher education are not encouraging.  Those with a minimalist view of public policy believe that higher education should be paid for directly by the students who enroll in colleges and universities.  Unfortunately, this trend is well advanced in New Jersey, so that student tuition now provides a greater fraction of the overall costs for higher education than public support.  Even as it continues to make the case that public support for higher education is a stimulus to economic innovation and vitality, The College of New Jersey must continue to lay the groundwork for greater dependence on non-public revenues. 
As college costs continue to rise, the Faculty Senate is concerned that TCNJ strike an equitable balance between merit-based and need-based scholarships.  As teachers, we know and appreciate how much the OSRP students have done to enhance classroom dynamics and to promote a culture of high expectations.  We are aware too that 70% of the costs of OSRP are borne by the state rather than the College.  Nevertheless, TCNJ should give comparable priority to need-based assistance, so that talented students from families of lesser means may continue to enjoy access to TCNJ.  The recently-announced EOF Promise Awards, mentioned above in the section on Diversity in a Global Context, represent a good first step in matching the merit-based aid provided by the OSRP awards.
The Faculty Senate suggests that the growth sector of the local economy—the “edge city” developing along Route One—be encouraged to provide more scholarship assistance to a college that is supplying them with well qualified entry-level talent.  We especially urge the establishment of targeted low-income scholarships.  TCNJ is in a position to provide much positive publicity for corporate donors.
Finally, the administration and the faculty share a responsibility for reminding alumni that their degrees have become ever more valuable as the reputation of the College grows.  The culture of high expectations must include the expectation that alumni make it a habit to contribute annually.  The highly selective colleges and universities that we compete with typically enjoy much more robust levels of alumni support.   
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